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Meeting convened: 9:06 A.M.

Roll call1.

Bohl, Nicols, Sanfelippo, O'Leary, Peot, Khalsa and TsounisPresent 7 - 

Also present: Richard Withers, Legislative Reference Bureau and Richard 

Pfaff, License Division

Approval of the minutes of the December 4, 2009 meeting2.

Mr. Peot moved approval of the minutes, Mr. Tsounis seconded. There were no 

objections.
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Discussion relating to limousine and shuttle permits3.

Ald. Bohl said the limousine and shuttle permit issue is a continuing discussion from 

the last meeting.  He said there are a series of letter between him and GO Airport 

Connection, which all members should have received copies of (Exhibit 1).  

Ald. Bohl said that besides the letters he had also spoken to Mr. Mike Schneider, 

Vice President of GO Airport Connection and he denied that their shuttles are picking 

up people from events such as the Summerfest. Mr. Schneider indicated that GO 

Airport Connection provides shuttle service to and from the airport, which is exempt 

from the City's shuttle vehicle licensing requirements as authorized by the Milwaukee 

county code. Mr. Schneider also indicated that GO Connection provides shuttle 

service to and from the Intermodal station. Ald. Bohl said he advised Mr. Schneider 

that the current ordinance doesn't allow an exemption for shuttle service between the 

airport and the intermodal station. 

Attorney Brian Randall appeared on behalf of GO Airport Connection to answer any 

questions.

Ms. Peot asked if the City of Milwaukee Police Dept. found any history that GO 

Airport Connection has been picking up people from events other than the airport? 

Sergeant MacGillis, License investigation Unit and Office Tysnsyky appeared to 

answer questions by committee members.  Officer Tysnsyky replied that he had not 

personally seen, but has been told that GO Airport Connection is picking up people 

from other locations throughout the City.   

Mr. Khalsa said that GO Airport Connection does advertise that they will pick-up any 

where and drop off at the airport.

Ald. Bohl said that GO Airport Connection is allowed to pick-up clients anywhere in 

the City and take them to the airport. 

Ald. Bohl said he is working on setting up a meeting between GO Airport Connection 

and the City Attorney as a follow up to Attorney Finerty's letter regarding the shuttle 

vehicle passenger capacity. 

Mr. Tsounis referred to the GO Airport Connection letter dated January 6, 2010, and 

said that even though the shuttles are exempted by Milwaukee county, if they are 

working in the City of Milwaukee they should be licensed. 

Atty. Randall said that all GO Airport Connection shuttles are currently transporting 

people from the Airport only and are exempted from City licensing requirement by 

Milwaukee county code. He said he would like to work with the City to make the 

appropriate changes so that the vehicles are in compliance and are licensed to allow 

GO Airport Connection to transport people from and to other locations throughout the 

City.   

Ald. Bohl replied that the 11-seat passenger vehicle requirement is set by City 

ordinance and that the county exemption doesn't apply.

Atty. Randall said that he would like to meet with Ald. Bohl and the City Attorney to 

further discuss whether GO Airport Connection should be licensed by the City or not 

and whether the City's code of ordinances will need to be amended.   
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Mr. Khalsa asked when did GO Airport Connection began picking up people at their 

homes?

Atty. Randall replied that he believes the home pick-up began in the 1990's when this 

exemption went into affect. 

Mr. Sanfelippo asked if the shuttle drivers are required to have a public passenger 

vehicle license?

Office Tyshnsky replied in the affirmative.

Mr. Sanfelippo asked if the shuttles are required to have inspections and provide trip 

sheets?

Office Tyshnsky replied in the negative.  

Office Tyshnsky replied that the shuttle vehicles do have a placard issued by the 

county.

Atty. Randall replied that GO Airport Connection has a contract with Milwaukee 

county to provide shuttle service to and from the airport. The shuttle vehicles are not 

licensed by the county and their 60 shuttle vans do not require an inspection.

Mr. Sanfelippo said the shuttles seem to be acting like a taxicab, but don't have the 

same licensing, inspection and trip sheet requirements, which doesn't seem 

appropriate.  He said to shuttle people from the airport to their homes seems 

appropriate, but not from home to the airport. 

Ms. Nicols said that when Milwaukee county made the exemption there was an intent 

to provide service for airport customers, but may be the intent has changed, 

therefore, the Milwaukee county service agreement should be looked at to see if the 

original intent for the exemption still falls under the agreement. 

Mr. Withers said he will request a copy of that service agreement from the county and 

he will review and summarize it for the board.

Atty. Randall replied that he can provide Mr. Withers with a copy of the County's GO 

Connection service agreement.

Ms. Peot said that Paratransit service contracts require the providers to comply with 

the City of Milwaukee Chapter 100 and said she would not be surprised to find that 

the Go Connection service agreement has some kind of inspection and licensing 

requirements. 

Ald. Bohl replied that he doesn't think the county has a mechanism for vehicle 

inspection. 

Atty. Randall replied that he isn't prepared at this time to address the service contract 

agreement, but will provide those answers to the board.  

Ald. Bohl said that once the service agreement has been reviewed, he will look at 

whether the code of ordinances needs to be changed.

Ms. Nicols asked if the researcher could find out what was the original intent of the 

county's exemption?
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Mr. Withers replied in the affirmative. 

Atty. Randall replied that he already did research on the original intent and he can 

forward that information to Mr. Withers.  He asked Mr. Withers if he finds any 

additional information if he could share that with him.

Mr. Withers replied in the affirmative.

Page 4City of Milwaukee



March 5, 2010TAXICAB REVIEW BOARD Meeting Minutes

Discussion relating to establishing a temporary process for vehicle 

inspections

4.

Mr. Withers handed out a memorandum dated, March 4, 2010, regarding temporary 

vehicle inspections (Exhibit 2). 

Mr. Withers said he reviewed the current code of ordinances with regard to vechicle 

inspections and in order to provide a temporary inspection process, three changes 

would need to be made to the code; First, would be to provide a definition, second 

would be to clarify who would do the temporary inspections, and third would be to set 

up a temporary inspection process.  He said two key things that should also be 

included in the plan would be an indemnification to the City and a requirement that 

the company or permittee be responsible for the cost. 

Ald. Bohl said Mr. Withers also came to him with a suggestion that the City may want 

to also include a 15-day temporary authorization process and asked Mr. Withers to 

explain that process.

Mr. Withers replied that there may be an occasion where a temporary inspection 

could not take place, due to the weather, illness, etc. and suggested that a 15 day 

temporary authorization could be given and that would give enough time for an 

inspection to take place.    

Mr. Pfaff provided members with a copy of the License Division's public passenger 

vehicle inspection process improvement proposal (Exhibit 3).  He asked the board if 

they could hold off on creating a temporary inspection process until the Licenses Div. 

working group has completed its review of the entire vehicle inspection process. He 

then gave a summary of the work group's proposal.  He said the work group doesn't 

feel that a temporary inspection is the way to go. 

Mr. Pfaff said the Health Department would like to appear before this board to 

discuss the meter inspection and fee issues.

Mr. Khalsa asked Mr. Pfaff if the additional inspection day suggested in the proposal 

would be permanent?

Mr. Pfaff replied in the affirmative.

Mr. Khalsa said that he heard that there is a temporary meter inspection process 

available, where a one week temporary inspection slip is given. 

Officer Mary Sagora replied that there is a person in the private sector that is qualified 

by the state to calibrate meters and that person will give a certification that says the 

meter meets the standards. She said it is not considered a temporary inspection. She 

said she had talked to the Health Dept. and they would like to see an expiration date 

put on the certification, because they don't want vehicle owners to think it is an 

excuse not to get the meter sealed.   

Officer Sagora said the Police Dept. is not in favor of adding an additional inspection 

day, because of the additional Police staff time that would be needed.

Mr. Khalsa asked how many vehicle inspections are done in a year?

Officer Sagora replied that there are about 750 vehicles inspectioned per year, but 

that doesn't take into account repeat inspections.
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Sergeant MacGillis replied that his office would adjust to what ever the ordinance 

directs them to do; however, he does have concerns with having a second inspection 

date, due to the staffing that would be needed and also with the type of inspection 

stickers that would be used.   

Ms. Peot asked if the inspections are computerized, where a police officer could look 

up the needed information quickly?

Sergeant MacGillis replied in the negative.

Mr. Pfaff replied that the computerized system the License Div. is developing will be 

available this summer.  He also said the color coded stickers could be issued for 

each permit expiration date instead of using it as proof that vehicle has been 

inspected.

Mr. Sanfelippo said that just because it has a sticker doesn't mean it is licensed.  

Mr. Khalsa asked if the sticker could include the month it was inspected instead of the 

spring or fall?

Mr. Pfaff replied that the sticker has already been changed; it now gives the date of 

the inspection instead of spring or fall.

Ald. Bohl asked Sergeant MacGilles if he has had time to review Mr. Pfaff's proposal?

Sergeant MacGillis replied in the negative. 

Mr. Pfaff said right now the working group is looking for feedback from this board. He 

said the working group's next step will be to work with the affected department and 

put together a draft ordinance. He said he would then come back to this board with 

the draft ordinance for further review.

Mr. Sanfelippo replied that he is in favor of Mr. Pfaff's proposal.

Sergeant MacGillis said he is not sure at this time if he is in favor of the proposal.

Mr. Tsounis said he is in favor of Mr. Pfaff's proposal.

Ald. Bohl asked Mr. Pfaff to provide him with a copy of draft ordinance when it is 

finalized by the working group.

A motion was made by Ms. Nicols and seconded by Mr. O'Leary to approve the 

vehicle inspection process proposal submitted by Mr. Pfaff and that the final draft 

ordinance be brought back to this board for review.  There were no objections.

Ms. Nicols asked that a detailed fiscal impact, work load changes and how the 

changes would be implemented also be brought back to this board for review.
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Discussion relating to payment of taxicab fare by credit card5.

Mr. Pfaff provided members with a document titled: "Key Credit Card Transaction 

Issues" (Exhibit 4) prior to this meeting.  

Mr. Pfaff gave an overview of the problems taxicab clients are faced with when 

paying their taxicab fares by credit card.

Ald. Bohl said that there should be some kind of regulations in place for payment of 

taxicab fare by credit card.

Mr. Khalsa replied that the credit card merchants do not allow businesses to charge 

the costumer the credit card surcharge.  He said his company is required to pay a 

credit card fee of about 5% of the total cost of the ride.  

Mr. Khalsa encourages his drivers to accept credit card payment, but his drivers are 

independent and he is unsure how he can enforce it. He said he will suspend a driver 

if he receives a complaint that the driver refused to take a credit card as payment. 

Ms. Peot asked if there is a credit card swipe machine in the taxicab vehicle? 

Mr. Khalsa replied in the affirmative.

Mr. Sanfelippo replied that his taxicab company pays the credit card surcharge not 

the drivers. 

Mr. Khalsa replied that his drivers pay the credit card surcharge.

Mr. Sanfelippo and Mr. O'Leary said taxicab drivers should be required to accept 

credit cards.

Mr. Pfaff said one of the arguments against requiring taxicabs to accept credit card 

payment is that some of the taxicab owners are independents and can not 

accommodate a credit card payment. 

Mr. O'Leary said that is the cost of doing business. He said that there is an 

expectation by the customers that credit card payments are accepted for almost 

anything.

Ms. Peot asked what are other cities doing as far as credit card payments?

Mr. Pfaff replied that his hand-out is based on what the City of Chicago is doing. He 

said Chicago allows a maximum credit card surcharge of 5%.

Ald. Bohl said that he could see a reasonable set minimum surcharge added to the 

cost if a costumer is paying by credit card.   

Sergeant MacGillis said he receives a lot of complaints that drivers have refused to 

take the client, because the client is paying the fare by credit card.

Ald. Bohl asked Mr. Withers to survey 10 other Cities to find out how they are 

handling credit card payment.

Ms. Peot said she is opposed to requiring taxicab owners or drivers to accept credit 

card payments for fares, but if a taxicab has a credit card swipe machine in the 
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vehicle it should be required to except a credit card payment.

Ms. Nicols asked if the researcher could include what legal ramifications there may 

be for charging the client the surcharge, if there is a minimum set fare that a credit 

card would be accepted as a form of payment and also if there some kind of 

complaint avenue?

Next meeting, time and agenda6.

Next meeting date: Friday, May 21, 2010 at 9:00 A.M.

Mr. Nicols said she will not be available for a May 21, 2010 meeting.

Mr. Pfaff suggested the following issues be heard by this board at a future meeting:

1. Invite the Health Department to appear before this board to address meter 

inspection issues.

2.  Hear from some of the complainants about drivers refusing them a ride, because 

they are planning by pay by credit card.

Ald. Bohl replied that the above issues could be scheduled for the meeting after the 

next.

Meeting adjourned: 11:36 A.M.

Terry J. MacDonald

Staff Assistant
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